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Newsletter of the South Harpenden Allotments and Gardens Society 
Spring 2020 

 

From the Chairman 
 
 

 

Well, 2019 seemed to 
flash by and here we are at 
the start of another decade 
and all is well on the 
allotments.   We celebrated 
our 50th Anniversary with 
a well attended barbecue at 
Piggottshill in the summer, 
a very enjoyable Awards 
evening in October and 
finished off the year with 
our 5th November bonfire 
party and our final 
committee meeting in 
December with wine and 
cheese. 

Our thanks must go out to the hardworking site reps, 
without whose help and dedication our sites would return 
to untidy wilderness.   The Society has spent out on new 
machinery during the year and several machines have 
been away for repairs, some as a result of overwork but 
again this year a few machines have been abused, with 
damaged and broken blades, wrong fuel resulting in 

seized engines in two of our 2 stroke strimmers.   If you 
are unsure about operating a  machine speak to your site 
rep.   We have bought three new wheeled strimmers for 
our larger sites at Churchfield, Aldwickbury and Cross 
Lane.   Thanks are due to Chris Overton and our late 
lamented Alan Stevenson who carried out last year’s 
servicing and saved us in excess of £1000 in 
maintenance costs.   We need a couple of volunteers to 
help with this year’s servicing, oil changes, new plugs 
and air filters, cleaning and blade sharpening.   Have you 
some time to spare ? 

Currently we have over 97% occupancy on our sites, 
but inevitably as rent renewals become due in March 
there will be some vacancies. Coming up.   There are 
waiting lists currently for Harpenden Rise, Sibley Avenue 
and Aldwickbury, a couple of half plots at Piggottshill and 
vacant plots at Cross Lane.   Harpenden Town Council 
are running a page in the next edition of Forum 
highlighting Harpenden allotments, so we expect an 
influx of enquiries. 

Thanks to all the Committee members for making the 
last 12 months a success and here’s to a happy, healthy 
and productive  2020. 

 
 

Mike Cobley 

 

Treasurer’s report 
 

 
In 2019 we had our first rent increase since April 

2014 and we are pleased to say that you still seem to 
think its good value for money, as our lettings figure rose 
to 98.70 percent of the total number of plots available to 
rent across all our eight sites. This is the highest level of 
lettings for a number of years and some sites are fully 
let. We hope this will continue for 2020. We replaced 
some of our machinery during the year but we still have 
a problem with some of our machines being damaged 
when used by plot holders. Please take care when using 
our strimmers or mowers as they are out of use when 
being sent away to be repaired and of course we have 
pay for the repairs.  

On the whole 2019 was a good year for our 
members, despite some tricky weather. We had a good 
number of people attending our BBQ in July at our 
Piggotshill site to mark our 50th anniversary and our 
Awards evening in October which was held HTC Public 
hall was enjoyed by many our plot winners.   

As always, a special thanks go to our site reps who 
help maintain our sites. We have no paid staff, so 
keeping our sites looking good is down to our site reps 
and any of you that volunteer to help. At the yearly 
Harpenden Town Council inspection in July they were 

impressed by the standard of care that had obviously 
gone into maintaining all our sites. So please continue to 
support and help your site reps to keep up this good 
work. 

We continue to work closely with Harpenden Town 
Council and now have a yearly budget and action plan for 
improvements to our surroundings boundaries. This is in 
addition to the yearly grant we receive from HTC which 
was £3100.00 in 2019 and we try to use this money to 
improve the facilities on our sites.   

Carole Pamphlett 
Treasurer  

Photo competition for 2020 

In December 2019 we announced that we would be 
holding a photo competition in 2020. We recognised that 
while many of you may love your allotment, for various 
reasons you may not qualify to win an award in our 
yearly plot competition.  

But we hope that you will be happy to take a picture 
on or around your plot and send it to us as part of this 
photo competition. With so many people now being able 
to take pictures on their mobile phones it should be a lot 
easier.  We asked that you take photos during the 
season not just when harvesting your produce. A nice 
picture of your spring bulbs, your first stewberries, your 
children or grandchildren helping on your plot, your 

‘Mine's a pint’ 
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scarecrow, a beautiful butterfly or an odd shape veg or 
fruit, something that makes you laugh and would make 
picture.  

Please hold them until later in the year when we will 
be announcing a new email address for you to send them 
too. We will be asking that you submit your favourite 
photos in the first two weeks in September. This should 
give us enough time to judge your photos and print them 
in time for a display at our Awards night in October when 
we will be giving out prizes to our three winners. 

This is the first time we have attempted to do 
something like this online. So please help to make this a 
success and send us your photos.        

A few examples appear in the next column. 

Carole Pamphlett 

 
 
 

 

Editorship – Situations Vacant 

 
It’s time for a new editor!  This will be the final 

newsletter I’ll be doing.  If you, or a group of you (the 
newsletter used to be a team effort), would like to take 
this role over, please get in touch with me. 

Irene Boogerman 

Editor 
 
 

Peat-free compost 
 

New Horizon peat-free compost is now stocked in the 
Allotment shop. Please consider buying it, as an 
alternative to compost containing peat. 

Peat is vital in storing huge amounts of carbon, which 
would otherwise contribute to global warming. It is also 
an important habitat for many types of threatened 

wildlife, it has a role in water management, and 
preserves some archaeological sites. In the past, many 
of the peatlands in the UK have been damaged by 
drainage, over-grazing, burning and extraction. Some of 
these sites are being restored, to improve carbon storage 
and create resilient ecosystems. But much of the peat 
found in the compost available in the UK now comes 
from peatlands elsewhere in Europe - and we have a 
responsibility to protect these precious habitats too.  

Both the National Trust 
(https://www.nationaltrust.org.uk/features/going-peat-
free) and the RHS (https://www.rhs.org.uk/about-the-
rhs/policies/rhs-statement-on-peat) are now peat-free, 
and actively encourage gardeners to consider this.  You 
can help by buying peat-free compost for use in your 
own garden or allotment, and encouraging 
manufacturers and the Government in their efforts to 
phase out the use of peat in gardening products. Thank 
you.  

 
Margaret Charlston 

 

Sent in by our plotholders:  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Photo: (c) Stephan Barnard – Cross Lane 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Photo: (c) Rachel Reynolds - Piggottshill 
 
 

  

https://www.nationaltrust.org.uk/features/going-peat-free
https://www.nationaltrust.org.uk/features/going-peat-free
https://www.rhs.org.uk/about-the-rhs/policies/rhs-statement-on-peat
https://www.rhs.org.uk/about-the-rhs/policies/rhs-statement-on-peat
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S.H.A.G.S. 50th Anniversary celebration 

 
The year 1969 is well remembered for the first 

manned landing on the Moon, the first test flight of 
Concorde and the end of the Vietnam war.  What is less 
well-known is 1969 was the first full year of allotmenting 
for the newly formed South Harpenden Allotment and 
Gardens Society (S.H.A.G.S.). 

There’s been a lot of digging, weeding and picking 
since then, but in early 2019, the Committee began 
discussing plans to hold an event to celebrate our 50 
years anniversary.  

Ten years earlier a similar event was held to 
celebrate 40 years.  Activities took place on Aldwickbury 
site and in addition to a BBQ there were a number of 

“sporting” challenges dotted around the site with races, 
games and a photographic competition.  The day had 
been a great success and the Committee wanted a 
repeat. 

However, the Committee felt that times had moved 
on and a more relevant approach was required.  A sub-
committee of myself, Chris Wilson, Site-rep at Sibley 
Ave, along with Jane Keech who with Marcia Dorey looks 
after Publicity, was formed and tasked with coming up 
with a plan. 

Environmental issues were, and still are, very much 
in the news and so the Plan we came up with was to 
recognize the link between allotments and gardens with 
the environment and wildlife.  Our objective; to assemble 
a group of representative bodies, that during the event 
could discuss their work with  plot holders and their 
families and encourage good practice and awareness of 
the role allotments can play.   

We also wanted to appeal to any younger family 
members that might attend and obviously have an 
enjoyable day for all. Naturally food and drink would be 
provided and whilst soft drinks would be available 
members were asked to bring their own alcohol if the 
wished.  

It was agreed the party should take place on Sunday 
14th July between 2 and 5pm at Piggottshill, the Society’s 
HQ where power, water and in the event of poor 
weather… surely not!....the TA Room was available in an 
emergency.  The Shop was close by and even though it 
was normally only open on Sunday mornings, Roger 
Gillett kindly agreed to open again during the afternoon.  

It was also agreed that as the day was to celebrate the 
Society, put on by members and paid for by the Society, 
it would only be open to members and close family and 
not a wider group. 

A list was drawn up of groups we might invite 
namely, RSPB, Herts & Middx Wildlife Trust, Bee keepers 
Society, Hornbeam Wood Hedgehog Sanctuary and the 
Rothamsted Research Centre and contact to these 
groups was initiated. Fortunately, the Society already 
possessed equipment; we had enough tables and chairs 
and we also owned a large marquee and BBQ equipment. 

Jane Keech was a committed vegan and again in the 
interests of appealing to all it was decided that Jane 
would do a separate vegan BBQ.  

We had a Plan…….! 

First to accept our invitation was Hornbeam Wood 
Hedgehog Sanctuary and their leader Martin agreed to 

bring along live hedgehogs to show to younger members, 
however it wasn’t such good news from the other 
groups. 

Unfortunately, in choosing our date we found we 
were clashing with the Harpenden Highland gathering, 
the Wheathampstead Village Weekend and a large 
wildlife event called “Wildfest” nearby.  As a result, the 
other groups, though expressing their regret, were either 
already committed or had no members available to 
attend our function which in the grand scheme must 
have seemed tiny in comparison to these other major 
events. 

It also posed questions of whether our own members 
would prefer these events to ours.  In the end though 
the Committee decided to go ahead and we just had to 
downscale our aspirations. 

Our concerns moved to how many should we cater 
for, our old friend the English weather and, could we find 
all the bits for the marquee oh and  would it stand up! 

Two weeks before our Chairman Mike Cobley and I 
met to see about attempting to erect the marquee which 
had been stored in one of the machinery containers.  On 
first inspection all seemed to be present and we began 
assembly which can take a while and probably needs four 
people.  Gradually the framework took shape and then 
the tricky bit, putting the cover on……whilst making sure 
some of the frame joints don’t come apart.  But all went 
well and the dress rehearsal was completed; a useful 
exercise ahead of the big day. 

On the catering front Chris Wilson, veteran of other 
celebrations and Awards evening catering was looking 
after what and how much to buy in and Jane ordered in 
the disposable tablecloth and vegan food.  An extra BBQ 
was drafted in for this and we were all set.  Plotholders 
offered home made cakes and finger food and other 
supplies would be bought. 

The week beforehand we received an unexpected 
boost when Garry and Andrea O’Dell, who have plots on 

Aldwickbury, offered to bring along examples of the wine 
they had made from grapes grown on one of their AB 
plots, for visitors to try.  We very quickly accepted their 
offer and the stage was set. 

The weekend dawned and the weather? Well it was 
not wall-to-wall sunshine with sweltering temperatures 
but at least it was pleasant and dry! 

Saturday morning saw the erection of the marquee 
again.  This time it was well tethered in case of a sudden 
gale. All the tables were assembled in the TA Room.  The 
sausages and burgers plus buns were bought and the 
soft drinks brought in.  

On the Sunday morning whilst Shop and normal 
allotment activities carried on as normal, final 
preparations were made. Tables were set up, BBQ’s 
prepared, chairs set out and food began to be put out.  
Just after midday Martin arrived from the Hedgehog 
Sanctuary arrived to set up followed by Garry and 
Andrea who bought no less than 3 wines made from 
different grape varieties they had grown.  The BBQ’s 
were lit and at 2pm off we went. 

Members and families started to arrive and the 
mingling began.  The BBQ’ers, Jane with her vegan 
specialities, Mike Cobley and Keith Davidson, Site Rep at 
Churchfield did their stuff and very soon the hot food was 
ready, and eating could begin in earnest.  The wines 
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were very much appreciated, and the cake table soon 
showed large gaps. 

Chris Wilson made a short speech and thanked 
everyone for attending and making it such an enjoyable 
afternoon.  She“looked forward “to celebrating the 
Society’s 60 years anniversary”…..! 

The eating and drinking continued as gradually 
people began to drift away.  The BBQ’s went cold, 
everything was slowly packed away and the event drew 
to a close. It had been a busy but enjoyable day and as I 
returned home the day held a further bonus; England 
had just won the Cricket World Cup! 

On reflection numbers may have been down owing to 
the clash of events, we will never know, but all in all it 
was good to celebrate the longevity of the Society and 
here’s to 60 years! 

The day after the final clear-up was completed, a 
donation of £50 was subsequently made to the Hedgehog 
Sanctuary and the marquee was carefully packed away, 
along with all the bits and pieces and instructions for 
erection…………ready for the next celebration!  

 
 

Roger Glanville 
Dep. Chair 

 

How ‘Permanent’ is ‘Permanent’? 

 
Do you remember when wood preservative actually 

did what it said on the tine, rather than simply adding a 
bit of colour to fencing panels until the next shower of 
rain? Likewise, do you remember when ‘permanent 
markers’ did just that, and writing on pot labels could be 
relied upon to remain legible for years?  I am sure many 
allotment plot holders of a certain vintage can relate to 
this issue.  OK, the solvents used might have been 
carcinogenic, but did they really pose much risk in 
practice? 

I am fed up with constantly rewriting labels so I have 
decided to conduct a practical test on a range of alleged 
‘permanent markers’ from Edding, Niceday, Pentel, 
Sharpie and Tiger on plastic plus slate and wooden 
labels.  I have written on both front and back of labels, 
with one side facing south and the other, unsurprisingly, 
north.  So, one side will get full exposure to the sun and 
the other no direct sunlight.  This experiment, conducted 
to the most rigorous scientific standards, was set up on 
12 January – see photo.  

 

If my expectations 
are fulfilled, I might 
even see what lame 
excuses manufacturers 
of such markers can 
provide.  I’ll provide full 
results and feedback 
next year – I bet you 
can’t wait!    

 
 

Stephen Moss, Topstreet  

Slug pellets – an update 

 

Slugs are the bane of many plot holders, and slug 
pellets are probably THE most commonly used pesticide 
on allotments everywhere.  Sale of metaldehyde, the 
most widely used slug pellet, was banned in 2019 in the 
UK, but not in most other European countries, as there 
was some evidence that it posed an unacceptable risk to 
birds and mammals.  However, this ban was overturned 
after the High Court in London agreed with a challenge 
on the legality of the ban, and metaldehyde pellets can 
legally be sold again.  It is likely the ban will be 
reinstated when the correct procedures are followed, and 
so metaldehyde has probably only got a short stay of 
execution.  It is also not readily available now.    

The only alternative are slug pellets based on iron 
phosphate which kills slugs in a different way.  Iron 
phosphate affects calcium metabolism in the gut system 
of slugs causing them to stop feeding and most die, 
invisibly, underground.  In contrast, metaldehyde 
worked by disrupting mucus production ability and many 
affected slugs were paralysed and died on the soil 
surface where they were visible.    Despite this big 
difference in ‘visibility’ of effect, all the evidence is that 
both types are equally effective (or equally ineffective) at 
killing slugs.  This is supported by results of RHS trials on 
the ‘Garden Organic’ website. See: 
https://www.gardenorganic.org.uk/news/rhs-trials-
organic-slug-pellets-perform-better-those-toxic-
metaldehyde 

One proven environmental benefit of iron phosphate 
is that it does not leach to groundwater, unlike 
metaldehyde which is very difficult, and costly, for water 
companies to remove.  But are iron phosphate slug 
pellets really safer to wildlife?  If you try ‘Googling’ this 
you will find it a frustrating experience with a lot of 
contradictory and unsubstantiated information.  
However, this old American article is informative, 
worrying and appears well researched  
https://www.hostalibrary.org/firstlook/RRIronPhosphate.

htm . 

It is probably fair to say that iron phosphate slug 
pellets are not as safe to wildlife as some companies and 
organisations like to suggest, despite being approved for 
‘Organic’ use (unlike metaldehyde).  Indeed, some of the 
claims on the ‘Garden Organic’ website about the safety 
of iron phosphate are questionable (‘Ferramol (iron 
phosphate) does not have any side effects').  There is 
some scientific evidence that iron phosphate is more 
harmful to earthworms than metaldehyde.  This is 
potentially of significance on allotments where gross 
over-dosing with slug pellets is much more likely than on 
farmland. 

Iron phosphate slug pellets are much more expensive 
than metaldehyde and are also applied at higher rates, 
typically 5 g/m2 instead of 1.5 g/m2.  It is all too easy to 
scatter 10x or more the recommended dose, so the key 
advice should be to measure out the correct amount for 
the area to be treated.  This will help minimise any 
adverse effects – see photo. 

There are, of course, many alternative methods of 
slug control (e.g. nematodes, beer traps, wool mulches, 
copper barriers etc) but it is surprisingly hard to find 
reliable evidence on their relative effectiveness.  This is 
probably because there are many species of slug and 
they are notoriously difficult to research because their 
activity is so strongly influenced by the weather.    

https://www.gardenorganic.org.uk/news/rhs-trials-organic-slug-pellets-perform-better-those-toxic-metaldehyde
https://www.gardenorganic.org.uk/news/rhs-trials-organic-slug-pellets-perform-better-those-toxic-metaldehyde
https://www.gardenorganic.org.uk/news/rhs-trials-organic-slug-pellets-perform-better-those-toxic-metaldehyde
https://www.hostalibrary.org/firstlook/RRIronPhosphate.htm
https://www.hostalibrary.org/firstlook/RRIronPhosphate.htm
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Stephen Moss, Topstreet 
 
 
 
 

Thank you to Joe Payne for this drawing, which 
demonstrates  aquatic gardening, very necessary 
in the weather we’ve been having: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

HANDLING MACHINERY – PLEASE READ 
 

After a succesful servicing programme last year 
the machines are currently being serviced by Chris 
Overton and his volunteers. 

There has been some serious mishandling of 

some of the machines through 2019.   Two 
strimmers were run on straight petrol, with no 2 
stroke oil added, resulting in seized engines and 
written off.   One mower broke a blade by hitting a 
large solid object.   One mower had the engine 
filled with fuel, not in the fuel tank !               
Several machines have broken down, but replaced 

in the sheds with no note or message to the site 
reps.   If machines are returned very dirty the 
grass and mud sets rock hard, making them 
difficult to start.   Fuel tanks are being 
contaminated with grass, dirt and debris despite 

filter funnels being provided in every shed.   Fuel 

cans are not being refilled when they are emptied. 

 

 

A few rules for ease of operation: 

 

If you are unsure about using the machine 
correctly please ask before you try. 

Check the oil level before starting. 

Top up the fuel, using the filter funnel provided. 

Pull the starter cord smoothly once or twice 
before holding in the 'go' lever to start the 
machine. 

The mowers are for cutting the grass on 
patways, not for clearing your plot. 

When you have finished using the machine, 
clean it down with a brush/scraper to 
remove the grass cuttings, especially 
around the blade area and if available hose 

off the grass whilst it is still damp.   If you 
lift a machine the air filter must always be 
uppermost. 

If the machine had developed a fault let your 
site rep know. 

If you used the last petrol in the can please 
refill it and reclaim the cost from the shop 

on Sunday by bringing your receipt 

 

 

Mike Cobley 

Chairman 
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The next two pages are a reprint of the second ever allotment letter, when Percy Bradbury, 
our then Chairman, wrote a history of our allotments.   Thank you to Chris Wilson for 
scanning and sending these in. 
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OFFICE BEARERS AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS AS AT FEBRUARY 2020 

 Office  Name  Email  Tel. No.  

President  Vacancy  

Chair  Mike Cobley  mikecobley@hotmail.com  767782  

Treasurer  Carole Pamphlett  carolepamphlett@hotmail.co.uk  email only  

Secretary  Peter Hicks  allotsec@virginmedia.com  07943 176589  

Deputy Chair  Roger Glanville  rglanville@virginmedia.com  761912  

Lettings Secretary  Jim Machin  allotlet@gmail.com  762856  

Database Manager  Jim Machin  allotlet@gmail.com  762856  

Communications Officer 

Webmaster  Rod Cooley  rod.cooley@ntlworld.com  620682  

Distribution  
[Shop] Manager  Roger Gillett  rogergillett66@gmail.com  948420  

Machinery Managers  Chris Overton  allotmach@gmail.com  765744  

Newsletter Editor  Irene Boogerman irene.boogerman2@gmail.com 767695  

Awards Officer  Linda Gahagan  lindamgahagan@gmail.com  765815  

Publicity Officer  Jane Keech  jkeech@aol.com  07702 906168  

 
Site  Rep. Name  Email  Tel. No.  

Piggottshill  Mike Cobley  mikecobley@hotmail.com  767782  

 Fraser Gordon  frasermgordon4@gmail.com  07957 948011  

 Geoff Bateman  glb47@tiscali.co.uk   07423 041299  

Aldwickbury  Hazel Upton  rguhu77@hotmail.com  712131  

 Roger White  white.roger@btinternet.com  762377  

 Tom Chichester- thomas.chichester-miles@ 
 Miles   ntlworld.com  07971 353375  

Cross Lane  Jenny Stevenson  alanandjenny3@btinternet.com  712921  

 Dominic Houlihan d.f.houlihan@abdn.ac.uk  07881 858618  

Harpenden Rise  Marcia Dorey  marciadorey@yahoo.co.uk  712250  

 Roger Dorey  

Oakley Rd  Vacancy  

Sibley Ave.  Chris Wilson  adcwilson@virginmedia.com  767838  

Topstreet Way  John Myres  john.myres1@ntlworld.com  07981 142099  

Churchfield  Keith Davison  k.davison@sky.com  07740 411455  
 

The editor reserves the right to edit articles for content and length where necessary 


